Ad Hoc Committee on GODORT Virtual Meetings
Preliminary Report to GODORT Steering and General Membership: 
ALA Annual Conference 2015

Charge:

MEMBERSHIP: The committee will be composed of 6 members. Each Task Force shall designate 1 person to represent their members, three additional members will be appointed by the Chair. These members will be chosen for their experience with organizing virtual meetings and expertise in the technologies that might be used.
DURATION: The committee will dissolve at the close of ALA Midwinter 2016 unless extended by the GODORT Steering Committee.
MEETINGS: All meetings of this committee--in person or virtual--shall be held under ALA Open Meeting Rules.
PURPOSE: The committee is charged to:
1. Survey GODORT membership on usefulness and challenges in holding virtual meetings 
2. Benchmark the use of virtual meetings by other ALA organizations
3. Consult with Committee Chairs and Task Force Coordinators on opportunities and challenges with conducting virtual meetings in their committee or task force.
4. Examine challenges that exist in ensuring that the maximum number of GODORT members can participate, and recommend the platform(s) and training that would be necessary.
5. Recommend which officers, committees, and task forces must, by virtue of their work and or interactions with other ALA units, be present for face-to-face meetings at both Annual and Midwinter.
6. Determine budgetary impacts of moving to virtual meetings (e.g. additional technology costs at conferences to stream steering or general membership meetings)
OUTCOMES: The Committee shall present a preliminary report to GODORT Steering and the General Membership meeting at ALA Annual 2015 and a final report with recommendations for implementation at Midwinter 2016.

Roster: 

Shari Laster, convener
Timothy Franklin
Lynda Kellam
Lori Driver (FDTF)
Brett Cloyd (IDTF)
Karen Cook (SLDTF)

Accomplishments:

The Committee received its charge from GODORT Chair Helen Sheehy in March 2015, and conducted two open virtual meetings, one in April and one in June, in order to discuss policy and technological issues related to virtual meetings. The Committee identified three primary policy and guidance resources for virtual meetings within ALA: 

1. ALA Policy Manual A.7.4.1 (Meeting): “A meeting is an official assembly, for any length of time following a designated starting time, of the members of any board, committee, taskforce, commission, etc., during which the members do not separate except for a recess and in which the assembly has the capacity to formalize decisions. Conference calls, Internet chat sessions (and their equivalents), and in-person meetings are recognized as meeting subject to the open meetings policy (ALA Policy 7.4.4). (Asynchronous electronic discussions by electronic mail or other asynchronous communication methods do not constitute meetings because they are not an official assembly with a designated starting time.)”
2. ACRL’s “FAQ for Virtual Meetings”: http://www.ala.org/acrl/resources/policies/virtualfaq
3. RUSA’s “Virtual Participation Guide”: http://www.ala.org/rusa/virtualmeetings

While only the first of these is binding on GODORT as an organized unit within ALA, the Committee found that both ACRL and RUSA provide thoughtful guidance to their membership in interpreting the ALA Policy and serving the needs of both convenors and participants. 

It was agreed that GODORT has at least four potential uses for synchronous virtual meetings: committee business meetings, general membership meetings, webinars or training sessions, and webcasts of live face-to-face events. Because of the Steering Committee’s decision to simultaneous charge an Ad Hoc Committee on GODORT Reorganization to examine GODORT’s structure, much of the Committee’s discussion focused on the benefits and drawbacks for GODORT committee and task force activities. 

In collaboration with the Ad Hoc Committee on GODORT Reorganization, the Committee conducted a survey of members and potential members of GODORT. The full survey is included in an appendix to the preliminary report of the Reorganization Committee. In brief, the questions pertaining to virtual meetings explored four themes:

· whether respondents are already using virtual meeting platforms and technologies;
· factors affecting the decision to attend a face-to-face meeting;
· the potential effect of virtual meetings on attendance at Midwinter and Annual; and
· the potential effect of virtual meetings on GODORT committee participation.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Based on the 194 completed surveys, 68% of respondents report attending virtual meetings or interactive training sessions at least once per quarter, with 28% reporting attendance once a month or more frequently. The primary virtual meeting technologies available to respondents are landline telephone (88%) and headphones (85%), with 64% of respondents reporting that they have access to a microphone. Almost half of the respondents have access to a webcam. 

When presented with factors that most strongly affect their decision of whether attend a face-to-face conference, 84% of respondents selected “Cost and/or funding available from supporting organization.” The next most popular responses were “Location of conference,” selected by 44% of respondents; “Ability to get away from the office (eg., short-staffed or travel approval process),” selected by 35% of respondents; and “Opportunity to network with other professionals,” selected by 32% of respondents. 

About a quarter of the respondents typically plan to attend ALA’s Annual Conference, and nearly a quarter typically plan to attend both the Annual Conference and the Midwinter Meeting. Nearly half of the respondents do not plan to attend either event. Although the two questions were not linked, about half of the respondents indicated they would participate in virtual events held during both Annual and Midwinter. 

In terms of the effect of virtual meetings on committee participation, results were mixed. 53% of respondents agreed that more virtual committee service options would make them likelier to serve on a committee, while 44% indicated these opportunities would not change their current level of interest. This may be due to other commitments or an already high level of interest in committee service. Also, when asked whether virtual committee service would change their level of interest in attending face-to-face meetings, only 19% (Midwinter) and 11% (Annual) reported that they would be less likely to attend. In fact, 24% (Midwinter) and 22% (Annual) reported that they would be more likely to attend. 

From a technological perspective, educational events can already be hosted with the existing ALA infrastructure, and general membership meetings outside of conferences could also be conducted using ALA’s existing virtual meeting platform, Adobe Connect. For smaller bodies such as committees and task forces that may be conducting virtual meetings, ALA’s subscription is impractical due to logistical issues. Additionally, the platform is not designed to support webcasting. The Committee has developed a preliminary list of tools and functions that should be easily available for meeting organizers:

1. For virtual committee meetings:
a. Required: VOIP, telephone call-in capability, text chat, document sharing
b. Preferred: Webcam support, whiteboard, recording functionality
c. Must be able to schedule and host meetings without ALA assistance
2. For webcasts:
a. Required: Audio and presentation streaming, text chat, registration support
b. Preferred: Streaming live video, recording functionality
c. Must incorporate strategy to address wireless connectivity limitations at ALA conferences and meetings, whether through purchase of a hotspot or scheduling of events at the primary conference venue.

Additionally, it should be noted that adding official webcasts may present additional scheduling challenges: while an all-virtual event can be scheduled to accommodate participants in all four major U.S. time zones, conference events are scheduled based on room availability and conflicts with other meetings in one time zone, and frequently take place on a weekend. 

Next Steps:

The Committee expects to take the following steps prior to ALA Midwinter 2016:

1. Communicate directly with GODORT committee and task force chairs in order to identify current virtual meeting practices and member expectations;
2. Further evaluate the needs of virtual participants and audiences in order to identify criteria for the nature of work that can be conducted in a virtual environment;
3. Based on the GODORT budget and vendor price quotes, propose a potential list of platform options for meeting convenors; and
4. Develop a proposed initial approach for GODORT to take with respect to virtual meetings, and suggest future directions.

While the Committee anticipates preparing recommendations for GODORT policy in the form of a draft PPM chapter on virtual meetings and webcasts, additional conversation may be appropriate prior to the development of policy language, including coordination with the Bylaws and Organization Committee. Therefore, it is not included as a Committee action item for the next six-month period. 


Report submitted by Shari Laster
